
City of Keene
New Hampshire

KEENE CITY COUNCIL
Council Chambers, Keene City Hall 

January 16, 2020
7:00 PM

 
Roll Call
Pledge of Allegiance

MINUTES FROM PRECEDING MEETING

• December 19, 2019

• January 1, 2020

A. HEARINGS / PRESENTATIONS / PROCLAMATIONS

B. ELECTIONS / NOMINATIONS / APPOINTMENTS / CONFIRMATIONS

1. Nominations
Airport Development and Marketing Committee
Ashuelot River Park Advisory Board
Assessors Board
Bicycle Pedestrian Path Advisory Committee
Building Board of Appeal
Housing Standards Board of Appeal
College City Commission
Conservation Commission
Energy and Climate Committee
Historic District Commission
Planning Board
Partner City Committee
Trustees of Trust Funds and Cemetery Trustees
Zoning Board of Adjustment

2. Nominations
Keene Housing Authority
Trustees of Trust Funds and Cemetery Trustees
Conservation Commission
Planning Board
Human Rights Committee
Bicycle Pedestrian Path Advisory Board
 

C. COMMUNICATIONS

1. Petition - Requesting that the City of Keene Recognize Indigenous People's Day in Place of
Columbus Day

2. Brett Amy Thelen/Harris Center for Conservation Education - Temporary Road Closures -



Amphibian Crossings

3. Susan Hoffmann - Political Sign on City Rights-of-Way and Public Property

4. Councilor Filiault - Regularly Scheduled Meetings between the Mayor, Standing Committee
Chairs and the Charter Officers

5. Councilor Williams - Accessibility Access at City Facilities

6. The Colonial Theatre - Request to Use City Property

7. United Church of Christ - Application for Renewal of Lodging House License

8. Hundred Nights - Application for Renewal of a Lodging House License

D. REPORTS - COUNCIL COMMITTEES

1. Body & Soul Road Runners – Request to Use City Property – Community Sponsored Event

2. Continued Discussion: Relating to Small Wireless Facility Deployments in the Public Right-of-
Way - Ordinance O-2019-18

3. Acceptance of Donations – Parks, Recreation and Facilities

4. Acceptance of Funds from Cheshire County – Youth Services

5. Professional Services Contract for Airport Market Study – Asst. City Manager/IT Director

E. CITY MANAGER COMMENTS

F. REPORTS - CITY OFFICERS AND DEPARTMENTS

G. REPORTS - BOARDS AND COMMISSIONS

1. Resignation - David Souther - Bicycle Pedestrian Path Advisory Committee

2. Resignation - Pam Knight - Human Rights Committee

3. Resignation – Chris Brehme – Energy and Climate Committee

4. Resignation – Paul Cooper – Historic District Commission

H. REPORTS - MORE TIME

I. ORDINANCES FOR FIRST READING

1. Sewer Service and Industrial Pretreatment
Ordinance O-2020-01

J. ORDINANCES FOR SECOND READING

K. RESOLUTIONS

1. In Appreciation of Charles Russell Harris Upon His Retirement
Resolution R-2020-02

Non Public Session
Adjournment





























City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

January 15, 2020

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Mayor George S. Hansel

ITEM: B.1.

SUBJECT: Nominations

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council January 16, 2020.
Tabled until the next regular meeting.

RECOMMENDATION:
I hereby nominate the following individuals to serve on the designated Board or Commission:
 
Airport Development and Marketing Committee
Nathan Jacobs, slot 10 Term to expire Dec. 31, 2022
renomination

Ashuelot River Park Advisory Board
Dave Whaley, slot 2 Term to expire Dec. 31, 2022
renomination

Assessors Board
John Newcombe, slot 1 Term to expire Dec. 31, 2022
renomination

Bicycle Pedestrian Path Advisory Committee
Charles Redfern, slot 8 alternate Term to expire Dec. 31, 2022
regular to alternate

Building Board of Appeals
Katie Sutherland, slot 1 Term to expire Dec. 31, 2022
renomination

Malcolm Katz, slot 2 Term to expire Dec. 31, 2022
renomination

Steven Walsh, slot 4 Term to expire Dec. 31, 2022
renomination



Housing Standards Board of Appeal
Katie Sutherland, slot 1 Term to expire Dec. 31, 2022
renomination

Malcolm Katz, slot 2 Term to expire Dec. 31, 2022
renomination

Steven Walsh, slot 4 Term to expire Dec. 31, 2022
renomination

College City Commission
Phil Jones, Councilor - ex-officio slot 3 Term to expire Dec. 31, 2021
renomination

Ely Thayer, slot 6
renomination Term to expire Dec. 31, 2022

Conservation Commission
Art Walker, slot 2 Term to expire Dec. 31, 2022
renomination

Energy and Climate Committee
Peter Hansel, slot 5 Term to expire Dec. 31, 2022
renomination

Terry Clark, Councilor - ex-officio slot 3 Term to expire Dec. 31, 2021
renomination

Cary Gaunt, slot 8 Term to expire Dec. 31, 2022
renomination

Historic District Commission
Andrew Weglinski, slot 1 Term to expire Dec. 31, 2022
renomination

Sam Temple, slot 2 Term to expire Dec. 31, 2022
renomination

Nancy Proctor, slot 5 Term to expire Dec. 31, 2022
renomination

Hanspeter Weber, alternate slot 11 Term to expire Dec. 31, 2022
regular to alternate membership

Planning Board
Pamela Russell Slack, slot 3 Term to expire Dec. 31, 2022
renomination



Partner City Committee
John Mitchell, slot 5 Term to expire Dec. 31, 2022
renomination

Irene Davis, slot 8 Term to expire Dec. 31, 2022
renomination

Will Schoefmann, slot 9 Term to expire Dec. 31, 2022
renomination

Kurt Blomquist, administrative staff, 
ex-officio slot 3
renomination Term to expire Dec. 31, 2021

Trustees of Trust Funds and Cemetery
Trustees
Susan Silver, slot 4 Term to expire Dec. 31, 2022
renomination

Zoning Board of Adjustment
Josh Gorman, slot 2 Term to expire Dec. 31, 2022
renomination



City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

January 15, 2020

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Mayor George S. Hansel

ITEM: B.2.

SUBJECT: Nominations

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council January 16, 2020.
Tabled until the next regular meeting.

RECOMMENDATION:
I hereby nominate the following individuals to serve on the designated Board or Commission:
 

Keene Housing Authority Term to expire Dec. 31, 2024
Susan Shaw, slot 4
835 Court Street

Trustees of Trust Funds and Cemetery
Trustees
Marilyn Gemmell, slot 3 Term to expire Dec. 31, 2022
40D Stonehouse Lane

Conservation Commission
Andrew Madison, slot 7 Term to expire Dec. 31, 2022
14 Carroll Street

Planning Board
Michael Remy, Councilor, ex-officio, slot 9 Term to expire Dec. 31, 2021

Human Rights Committee
Shawn Filiault, slot 7 Term to expire Dec. 31, 2021
40B Stonehouse Lane

Bicycle Pedestrian Path Advisory Committee
Aaron Shields, slot 3 Term to expire Dec. 31, 2022
573 West Street



Michael Davern, slot 6 Term to expire Dec. 31, 2022
733 Hurricane Road

Jan Manwaring, slot 4 Term to expire Dec. 31, 2022

ATTACHMENTS:
Description
Background Gemmell

Background Shaw

Background Madison

Background Filiault

Background Shields

Background Davern















SHAUN M. FILIAULT 
40B Stonehouse Ln   ♦   Keene, New Hampshire 03431   ♦   603-355-7890   ♦    

 
EDUCATION: 

Univ. of New Hampshire (Concord, NH)  Juris Doctor (2020)(e)                        

Boston University (Boston, MA)     Master of Laws (2016)                             

Charles Darwin University (Australia)     Bachelor of Laws (2015)     

University of South Australia (Australia)  Doctor of Philosophy (2009) 

Boston University (Boston, MA)    Bachelor of Arts (2004)   

 
HIGHLIGHTED LEGAL EXPERIENCE: 

Bragdon, Baron & Kossayda (Keene, NH)              Jan. 2020 – present 
• Will conduct legal research and draft legal documents for Keene-based law firm 

 
Vermont Attorney General (Consumer Protection)  (Montpelier, VT)            June 2019 – Aug. 2019 
American Bar Association Steiger Fellowship 
• Analyzed discovery, helped write complaint about medical technology not yet addressed by FDA 
• Drafted a Civil Investigative Demand about multistate tax issue regarding “Fortune 500” company 
• Developed discussion paper used by state government about blockchain and consumer data privacy  

 
New Hampshire Bureau of Securities Regulation  (Concord, NH)                             2018-2019   
• Assisted State secure $1.1 million judgment in administrative hearing as third chair 
• Analyzed brokerage documents for churning/missed breakpoints; secured $450,000 judgment for State 
• Negotiated with licensees regarding Blue Sky law violations and drafted Consent Orders for State 

 
New Hampshire Attorney General (Consumer Protection)  (Concord, NH)                                          2018 
• Deposed target in criminal consumer protection case under guidance of assistant attorney general  
• Developed civil consumer protection complaints filed by Attorney General in state court 

 
United States District Court, Massachusetts (Hon. William G. Young)  (Boston, MA)                  2016-2017 
• Wrote orders such as Markman constructions, trademark priority, and Gartenberg fee analysis  
• Researched federal and state law pertaining to cases pending before U.S. District Court  

 
Massachusetts Attorney General (Civil Rights)  (Boston, MA)                                         2016  
• Investigated complaints lodged by LGBTQ students about alleged mistreatment by university 
• Liaised with large Massachusetts employer about complaints concern treatment of service animals 

• Wrote discussion paper for Attorney General about Second Amendment’s coverage of ammunition  
 

HIGHLIGHTED TEACHING AND ADMINISTRATION EXPERIENCE: 
River Valley Community College (New Hampshire) Adjunct Professor     2014 – present 

• Deliver undergraduate psychology courses for New Hampshire Community College System 
 
Flinders University, School of Education (Australia) Assistant Dean of Under. Studies           2009-2013 

• Taught undergraduate and graduate courses in psychology, education, and health promotion 
• Administered and advised portfolio of several thousand undergraduate students  
• Led restructure and revision of all courses and degrees in School of Education as co-chair of School’s 

multi-year Course and Curriculum Restructuring and Revision program  
• Reviewed and approved research proposals as member of Institutional Ethics Review Board 
• Provided expert reports to state and federal governments on health promotion initiatives 
• Published numerous peer-reviewed journal articles and book chapters about health promotion  











City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

January 9, 2020

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Peter W. Majoy

THROUGH: Patricia A. Little, City Clerk

ITEM: C.1.

SUBJECT: Petition - Requesting that the City of Keene Recognize Indigenous People's Day in Place of
Columbus Day

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council January 16, 2020.
Referred to the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee.

RECOMMENDATION:
 

ATTACHMENTS:
Description
Petition

BACKGROUND:
Peter W. Majoy is submitting a petition containing 55 other signatures requesting that the City recognize
Indigenous People's Day in place of Christopher Columbus Day.
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City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

January 14, 2020

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Brett Amy Thelen, Science Director - Harris Center for Conservation Education

THROUGH: Patricia A. Little

ITEM: C.2.

SUBJECT: Brett Amy Thelen/Harris Center for Conservation Education - Temporary Road Closures -
Amphibian Crossings

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council January 16, 2020.
Referred to the Municipal Services, Facilities and Infrastructure Committee.

ATTACHMENTS:
Description
Communication_Harris Center

BACKGROUND:
This is the annual request from the Harris Center for Conservation Education for the temporary closure of a
portion of North Lincoln Street for approximately six nights between March and April to ensure the safety of
migrating amphibians and the many families who come out to watch them.  In addition, the Center is requesting
- as an experimental closure a small section of Jordan Road for up to two nights in March and April for the
Jefferson Salamander.
 
Finally, the Center is requesting that the North Lincoln Street amphibian closures become a regular part of city
operations instead of something that requires City Council approval.
 



 

83 King’s Highway, Hancock, NH 03449   |   (603) 525-3394   |   harriscenter.org 

 

 
 

January 9, 2020 

Mayor George Hansel and City Council 

3 Washington Street 

Keene, NH 03431 

 

To the Honorable Mayor and City Council, 

I am writing to once again request the temporary closure of a portion of North Lincoln Street 

for approximately six nights during a six-week period in March and April, in order to ensure the 

safety of migrating amphibians and the many families who come out to watch them. With two 

successful seasons under our belt and in the interest of efficiency, I’d also like to request that 

the North Lincoln Street amphibian closures become a regular part of City operations, instead 

of something that requires annual approval by Council – with the understanding that Council 

could rescind such approval at any time.  

In addition, I’d like to request the experimental closure of a small section of Jordan Road for up 

to two nights in March and April, for the protection of migrating Jefferson Salamanders, which 

are listed as a “Species in Greatest Need of Conservation” in New Hampshire.  

As you may remember, thousands of salamanders and frogs make their way to breeding 

wetlands – including the wetland adjacent to Woodland Cemetery and North Lincoln Street, 

and the vernal pool complex in the upper reaches of Robin Hood Park, near Jordan Road – on 

the first warm, rainy nights of spring. Many are killed when they must cross roads. Studies have 

shown that even modest vehicle traffic can have a significant negative impact on local amphibian 

populations. 

For the past two springs, the Harris Center for Conservation Education has worked with City 

staff to institute temporary detours around the North Lincoln Street amphibian crossing site on 

migration nights, facilitating the safe passage of more than 3,500 frogs and salamanders. On any 

given migration night, 20 to 50 people also visit the site to see the amphibians, including dozens 

of families with young children who’ve never experienced a “Big Night” before.  

One mom, who brought her elementary-school-aged son to the North Lincoln Street road 

closure for the first time in 2019, wrote us to say, “It's all amphibians all the time in our house 

now…. Thank you so much for taking care of the tiniest creatures while teaching the kids to do 

the same. It's just incredible.” 

 



83 King’s Highway, Hancock, NH 03449   |   (603) 525-3394   |   harriscenter.org 

In 2019, the road closures made national news as a featured story in the Washington Post and 

Yankee magazine. In 2018, the City’s social media posts on the detours reached nearly 78,000 

people – orders of magnitude higher than any of the Public Works Department’s other posts – 

and the vast majority of comments were supportive. 

Closing this section of North Lincoln Street on migration nights, and expanding the road 

closures to include a portion of Jordan Road in 2020, would ensure the safety of thousands of 

animals, as well as the hundreds of people who visit these sites to observe the spectacle of the 

migration. The North Lincoln Street detour does not impact anyone wishing to travel to their 

home, as the closure spans the section of road bounded to the east by Robin Hood Park and to 

the west by Woodland Cemetery. In addition, the Department of Public Works has developed 

a detour plan for the Jordan Road crossing site that would minimize inconvenience to residents 

of Jordan Road, as they’d still be able to drive to their homes during the road closures. 

Emergency vehicles would continue to have access to both roads, as necessary.  

As a reminder, the amphibian migration is a weather-dependent phenomenon, so I cannot 

provide specific dates for the requested road closures at this time. However, last spring we 

worked successfully with the Department of Public Works and the Parks, Recreation, and 

Cemetery Department to implement the road closures and to inform the public about them. 

We anticipate a similarly smooth road closure and notification process in 2020.  

I’ve spoken with Duncan Watson, Assistant Public Works Director, who affirmed that the 

closures represent a minor impact in terms of labor and resources dedicated to installing the 

detour. According to Duncan, “the Public Works Department is pleased to join in the 

enthusiastic public support for this important project.” 

Thank you for your consideration of this request, which would benefit both wildlife and people 

in Keene. I would be more than happy to meet with you, or to make a brief presentation to 

whichever subcommittee is assigned this request, to provide more information and to answer 

any questions you have.  

Sincerely, 

Brett Amy Thelen 

Science Director 

Harris Center for Conservation Education 

thelen@harriscenter.org 
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City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

January 14, 2020

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Susan Hoffmann through Councilor Philip M. Jones

THROUGH: Patricia A. Little, City Clerk

ITEM: C.3.

SUBJECT: Susan Hoffmann - Political Sign on City Rights-of-Way and Public Property

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council January 16, 2020.
Referred to staff to be handled administratively.

ATTACHMENTS:
Description
Communication_Hoffman

BACKGROUND:
Ms. Hoffmann is seeking consideration for an Ordinance that would limit placement of political signs on Public
property.
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City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

January 1, 2020

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Councilor Randy L. Filiault

THROUGH: Patricia A. Little, City Clerk

ITEM: C.4.

SUBJECT: Councilor Filiault - Regularly Scheduled Meetings between the Mayor, Standing Committee
Chairs and the Charter Officers

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council January 16, 2020.
Communication filed as informational.  A motion challenging the ruling of the Chair failed with eight Councilors
sustaining the ruling and seven Councilors voting opposed.

RECOMMENDATION:

ATTACHMENTS:
Description
Communication_Filiault

BACKGROUND:
Councilor Filiault is expressing his opposition to the practice of the Mayor along with the three Standing
Committee Chairs meeting on a regular basis with the Charter officers.  Councilor Filiault is requesting that the
practice be discontinued.
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City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

January 2, 2020

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Councilor Robert C. Williams

THROUGH: Patricia A. Little, City Clerk

ITEM: C.5.

SUBJECT: Councilor Williams - Accessibility Access at City Facilities

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council January 16, 2020.
Referred to the Municipal Services, Facilities and Infrastructure Committee.

RECOMMENDATION:

ATTACHMENTS:
Description
Communication_Williams

Keene Recreation Center

BACKGROUND:
Councilor Williams is requesting that additional curb cuts be installed on the sidewalks approaching the Keene
Recreation Center as a measure to improve accessibility.  In addition, the Councilor is requesting that a review
of all City-owned properties be conducted to ensure accessibility compliance.



2 January 2020 

Bobby Williams 

66 North Lincoln Street 

Keene, New Hampshire 03431 

Keene City Council 

3 Washington Street 

Keene, New Hampshire 03431 

To the Honorable Mayor and City Council, 

I am writing to request that curb cuts be installed on the sidewalks approaching the Keene Recreation 

Center on Washington Street, as a measure to improve accessibility for people with mobility 

impairments. I have personally witnessed several people encounter difficulties at this location. 

I am further requesting that the city undertake an investigation to identify any other city-owned 

properties that fall short of having appropriate accessibility features, with special consideration given to 

facilities used as voting precincts, facilities used as places of public gathering, and bus stops. 

Sincerely, 

Robert Crane Williams 

City Councilor, Ward 2 
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City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

January 15, 2020

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Greg Moore, Director of Production and Facility - The Colonial Threatre

THROUGH: Patricia A. Little, City Clerk

ITEM: C.6.

SUBJECT: The Colonial Theatre - Request to Use City Property

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council January 16, 2020.
Referred to the Planning, Licenses and Development Committee.

ATTACHMENTS:
Description
Communication_Colonial Theatre

BACKGROUND:
The Colonial Theatre is requesting use of certain parking spaces in the Commercial Street Parking Lot for their
spring events.
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City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

January 15, 2020

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Julie White, Church Administrator, United Church of Christ

THROUGH: Patricia A. Little, City Clerk

ITEM: C.7.

SUBJECT: United Church of Christ - Application for Renewal of Lodging House License

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council January 16, 2020.
Voted unanimously to suspend the Rules of Order to allow action on the application for a renewal of a lodging
house license for the United Church of Christ.  Voted unanimously to recommend that a lodging house license
be issued to the United Church of Christ to engage in the operation of a lodging house at 23 Central Square
subject to the following conditions: said lodging house license shall only be used as an overflow for the
Hundred Nights Shelter; and managed by the Hundred Nights Shelter; no more than 16 persons may reside at
any one time on the premises; compliance with all applicable sections of the City Code; and compliance with
any requirements or recommendations of City staff. Said license will expire on the 17th day of January, 2021
and may be revoked by the City Council in accordance with Section 26-590 “Suspension or Revocation.”

ATTACHMENTS:
Description
Lodging House License_United Church of Christ

BACKGROUND:
This is the annual request for a lodging house license from the United Church of Christ, which operates as a
overflow for Hundred Nights.  Their current license expired January 3, 2020.
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City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

January 15, 2020

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Mindy Cambiar, Executive Director - Hundred Nights, Inc.

ITEM: C.8.

SUBJECT: Hundred Nights - Application for Renewal of a Lodging House License

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council January 16, 2020.
Voted unanimously to suspend the Rules of Order to allow action on the application for a renewal of a lodging
house license for Hundred Nights.  Voted with one opposed to recommend that a lodging house license be
issued to the Timoleon Chakalos/successor  to engage in the operation of a lodging house at 15 Lamson Street
subject to the following conditions: no more than 26 persons may reside on the premises at any one time;
compliance with all applicable sections of the City Code; compliance with any requirements or
recommendations of City staff. Said license will expire on the 17th day of January, 2021 and may be revoked
by the City Council in accordance with Section 46-590 “Suspension or Revocation.”

ATTACHMENTS:
Description
Hundred Nights

BACKGROUND:
This is the annual request for a lodging house license from Hundred Nights.  Their current license expired
January 3, 2020.
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Voted unanimously to suspend the Rules of Order to allow action on the application for a renewal of a lodging house license for Hundred Nights.  Voted with one opposed to recommend that a lodging house license be issued to the Timoleon Chakalos/successor  to engage in the operation of a lodging house at 15 Lamson Street subject to the following conditions: no more than 26 persons may reside on the premises at any one time; compliance with all applicable sections of the City Code; compliance with any requirements or recommendations of City staff. Said license will expire on the 17th day of January, 2021 and may be revoked by the City Council in accordance with Section 46-590 “Suspension or Revocation.”
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City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

January 8, 2020

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Planning, Licenses and Development Committee

ITEM: D.1.

SUBJECT: Body & Soul Road Runners – Request to Use City Property – Community Sponsored Event

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council January 16, 2020.
Voted unanimously to carry out the intent of the report.

RECOMMENDATION:
On a vote of 5-0, the Planning, Licenses, and Development Committee recommended that the City Council
grant permission to Body & Soul Road Runners to sponsor a running race on February 8, 2020, subject to the
customary licensing requirements of the City Council, and compliance with any recommendations of City staff. 
The Petitioner agrees to absorb the cost of any City services over and above any amount of City funding
allocated in the FY 20 Community Events Budget, and agrees to remit said payment within 30 days of the date
of invoicing.

BACKGROUND:
Chair Bosley recognized the petitioner. Sara Alderfer, of 563 West Street, stated that she is here to ask
permission to run the annual road race on February 8, known as the Red Cap Run. This year the race will
benefit the Melendy family. Chair Bosley asked Ms. Alderfer to share some of the history of this race, and
share information about what is going on with the Melendy family. 

Ms. Alderfer stated that the Red Cap Run has been run for six years. She continued that it is held to benefit a
family in crisis. Each year a different family is selected. The Body & Soul Road Runners club is a non-profit
organization with a board of directors. They utilize a criteria to narrow down the decision of which local family
facing a one-time crisis the event will support. The goal is for the family to receive financial support and to feel
the support of the community at large. This year the race is to support the Melendy family. The family’s
youngest daughter, Bella, had a traumatic brain injury from a sledding accident. Her skull was fractured in 14
places and she will never fully recover. The brain injury has affected her fine and gross motor abilities and
cognitive abilities, and she has ongoing migraines, and ongoing doctors’ appointments. It is difficult for her
family to meet her needs. The Road Runners hope to give some relief, with financial support with money raised
from the race. 

Chair Bosley asked if City staff wanted to comment on the request. 

Fire Chief Mark Howard stated that City staff met with the sponsor for the normal protocol meeting. He
continued that everything went well. The need to close or limit traffic on Railroad Street was eliminated from
this year’s race. Some parking that is normally not permitted in that area will not be needed this year, so the



special regulations related to that were taken out of the protocol requirements. The race averages 200 to 300
participants, children and adults, and that is what they expect this year, too. Staff’s recommendation is for the
committee to allow this to move forward, based on the conditions from staff. 

Chair Bosley asked for comments from the committee. 

Councilor Jones asked if there is no need for street closing, which he does not see included in the
recommended motion. Ms. Alderfer replied that that is correct. She continued that that changed from previous
years. They changed the course slightly to start on the bike path instead of on Railroad Street. Last year they
kept the road closure in place but realized they did not need it. 

Chair Bosley asked for public comment. Hearing none, she asked for a motion. 

Councilor Workman made the following motion, which was seconded by Councilor Greenwald. 

On a vote of 5-0, the Planning, Licenses, and Development Committee recommended that the City Council
grant permission to Body & Soul Road Runners to sponsor a running race on February 8, 2020, subject to the
customary licensing requirements of the City Council, and compliance with any recommendations of City staff.
The Petitioner agrees to absorb the cost of any City services over and above any amount of City funding
allocated in the FY 20 Community Events Budget, and agrees to remit said payment within 30 days of the date
of invoicing. 
Chair Bosley asked how people can sign up for the race. Ms. Alderfer replied that people can pick up paper
registration forms at the Body and Soul Personalized Fitness, Ted’s Shoe and Sport, or the Marriott; or people
can register online. 



City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

January 8, 2020

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Planning, Licenses and Development Committee

ITEM: D.2.

SUBJECT: Continued Discussion: Relating to Small Wireless Facility Deployments in the Public Right-of-
Way - Ordinance O-2019-18

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council January 16, 2020.
Public Hearing set for February 6, 2020 at 7:00 PM.  More time granted.

RECOMMENDATION:
On a vote of 5-0, the Planning, Licenses, and Development Committee recommended a full public hearing
before the City Council to be set by the Mayor.
 
On a vote of 5-0, the Planning, Licenses, and Development Committee placed Ordinance O-2019-18 on more
time.

BACKGROUND:
Rhett Lamb, Community Development Director, and Mari Brunner, Planner, introduced themselves. Mr. Lamb
stated that tonight they will be talking about Ordinance O-2019-18. He continued that they want to give a review
and update. There are Councilors here tonight who were not here when this ordinance was introduced, so it is
good to give a high-level overview of why they are doing this and provide some background information about
the ordinance. Also, a key staff member is not here tonight. At the end of this discussion he and Ms. Brunner
will recommend placing this on more time, and they will come back with a more thorough analysis and
presentation with details of the proposal.
Mr. Lamb stated that the question is, why are they doing this? And why now? He continued that communities
across the country are reacting to a 2018 order from the Federal Communications Commission (FCC) that
changed the way communities control or manage telecommunications in city streets and rights-of-ways. The
FCC created a big incentive for telecommunications companies to put their installations in the rights-of-way.
Part of the reason is the roll-out of new technologies. Staff is not focused specifically on 5G or 4G or any
generation of telecommunications, but the FCC order created the opportunity and incentive to install this type
of facility in municipal rights-of-way. Tonight’s agenda packet includes the City’s current telecommunications
ordinance, but it does not cover installations in the right-of-way. It almost exclusively addresses the big
telecommunications towers up on hillsides on private property. Those have been the common types of
telecommunications facilities for the past 15 or 20 years. With the change that is coming, the City’s current
ordinance is not adequate to manage the transition to any newer technology.
Mr. Lamb continued that the terms being used are: “small cell facilities” or “small wireless facilities.” This could
be 4G, which is common today, or 5G installation. In 2018, the City was approached by Tilson Technologies,
representing US Cellular, asking the City Manager to sign application forms so they could submit applications



to the City, through the telecommunications ordinance, for four installations in the right-of-way. The City
Council gave The City Manager that authorization. Tilson/US Cellular has not made that application yet, and
are telling the City that because their proposal is just for installations in the right-of-way, they are waiting for the
City to have a proper ordinance that addresses that. The staff is aware that there are proposals waiting to come
forward. 
Mr. Lamb continued that the proposed ordinance sets up a license process and a review process that addresses
a range of community interests. The interests include safety in the right-of-way, to manage the placement of
things so as to avoid obstruction or visibility problems and so that drivers and pedestrians remain safe. The
City’s interest will also address the location of the device, any size limitations as well as some aesthetic
standards.
He continued that these installations have the potential for a fairly significant impact. For example, Keene’s
wonderful downtown has been preserved. There are no big towers, and utilities are underground. Poles in the
right-of-way are almost exclusively the City’s and the City builds them to an aesthetic standard. If
telecommunications companies want to locate small cell facilities downtown, staff wants to make sure they fit
the design pattern of downtown, and that is part of what this ordinance would address. The Director continued
staff thinks reasonable standards are really important as this technology becomes more prevalent. Without local
standards or some sort of process, the City does not have an opportunity to manage this change and there is
nothing that would place limits on providers to do installations based on what the FCC provided.
Mr. Lamb continued that staff knows there are many questions that need to get worked out. They have heard
people talk about health impacts with any new technology, which was discussed at the committee’s previous
meeting. There is a State legislative commission that started its work in the fall of 2019 and they are currently
reviewing any health impacts of 5G, with a report forthcoming in November 2020. There is also a challenge to
the FCC order ongoing in Federal court. There are these larger topics out there that have a potential impact on
the City’s implementation of this ordinance over time. Despite that, and the change that could come with the
resolution of some of these topics, City staff believe that the City is better off with an ordinance adopted and in
place than they are without it, as this transition in telecommunications technology moves forward.
Ms. Brunner stated that to give a brief overview of the regulatory landscape, there are laws, rules, and orders at
the federal, state, and local level. She continued that at the Federal level, there is the Federal
Telecommunications Act of 1996, and the FCC Small Cell Order. At the State level, there is RSA 12-K –
Deployment of Personal Wireless Service Facilities. At the local level, the City regulates telecommunications
through its zoning ordinance. However, the City’s current ordinance was not intended or designed for the right-
of-way. Rather, it anticipates applications for tall cell towers, which were more common when the Ordinance
was adopted in 2001.
Ms. Brunner continued that a few laws and orders at the Federal level that have direct bearing on the proposed
small cell facilities ordinance include the Telecommunications Act of 1996, which is interpreted and enforced by
the FCC; and the Aug 2, 2018 FCC Moratoria Order, which states that all moratoria, express or de facto, on
small cell, other wireless, or wire-lined facilities would violate Federal law. It states that moratoria or local
actions or requirements that would prevent or suspend the acceptance of, processing of, or approval of
applications or permits for telecommunications facilities or services are not allowed at the local level. She
continued that there is also the September FCC Small Cell Order, which is intended to speed the transition to
the next generation of wireless services, known as 5G. Despite the intention, currently most companies are
taking advantage of it with 4G applications.
Ms. Brunner continued that the definition of “small wireless facility” is a facility that has an antenna no more
than three cubic feet in volume, with associated equipment no more than 28 cubic feet in volume. They have to
be put on structures no taller than 50 feet, or mounted on a structure no more than 10% taller than adjacent
structures. Also, the antennas cannot extend to the full height of the structure they are mounted on or be more
than 50 feet tall or increase the height by more than 10%.
She showed photos of some small wireless facilities as examples, stating that they are usually installed on street
lights and utility infrastructures. She continued that in some cases they are a new facility. That is what Tilson
was proposing for Keene. One of the example photos shows that type. She showed another slide with more
examples provided by Verizon, attaching small cell facilities to decorative poles.
Ms. Brunner concluded that as Mr. Lamb went over earlier, staff recommends that the City create a license that



would be issued by the Public Works Director or his designee. It would establish location, design, and siting
standards, and the procedures for application intake and review. The goals are to preserve and protect the
public right-of-way and municipal infrastructures, maintain the balance between public and private interests,
establish location standards, establish aesthetic standards, establish application intake procedures and
reasonable fees, and create the opportunity for high-quality, advanced wireless services for the City’s residents,
businesses, and visitors.
Chair Bosley asked for questions or comments from the committee.
Councilor Jones stated that he has a few questions. He continued that the proposed ordinance says “review by
the director,” but who is the director?
Ms. Brunner replied the Public Works Director.
Councilor Jones replied that the ordinance should say that, to make it clear. He continued that the FCC says
small cell facilities can be up to 50 feet tall but the City’s definition is 35 feet. He asked, could a company
override the City’s guidelines because of the FCC’s guidelines?
Ms. Brunner replied that the reason staff proposed limiting it to structures 35 feet in height is because in NH,
under RSA 12-K:10, once the structure is in the right-of-way it can be extended by another ten percent without
having to go through any review. So if a 35-foot tall facility is increased by six feet then it is at 41 feet and then it
could be extended more under the RSA. But this topic is up for discussion. If the committee thinks they should
increase the allowed height, they can.
Councilor Jones replied that he definitely does not want to increase it. He continued that he wants to know if a
company would be able to come in and say “Well, the FCC says we can use 50 feet.” 
Mr. Lamb replied that it is a cap, not a low limit. He continued that he thinks they can go below 50 feet, but
staff will take a look at this.
Councilor Jones stated that his last question is: the “colors and finishes” section of the proposed ordinance
says “…match the underlying support structure and blend with the surrounding environment” but the original
telecommunications ordinance used the word “camouflage.” Is that the same?
Mr. Lamb replied that small cell facilities will be more obvious because they will be closer to people, so it will
not be possible to fully camouflage them. For example, they cannot make small cell facilities look like trees, the
way they could with larger towers. He continued that they want these facilities to blend in, so it is more about
matching them to the surroundings.
Chair Bosley asked for comments or questions from the public.
Lori Schreier, of 916 River Road, Westmoreland, read the following prepared statement: 
“I am testifying today to request that Ordinance 0-2019-18, Relating to Small Wireless Facilities
Deployments in the Public Right-of-Way, be put on long term hold and that the City of Keene join with
others calling for a moratorium on 5G and small cell deployments at this time. 

I attest and affirm that the following statements are true, accurate and within personal knowledge derived
from published peer reviewed scientific studies, reported court cases, and current events. All of the following
statements are backed by the evidentiary materials and links annexed to my testimony. 

The radiation from small cells is not small: Wireless antennas emit microwaves — non-ionizing
radiofrequency radiation — and essentially function as cell towers. Each installation can have over a
thousand antennas that are transmitting simultaneously. The Federal Communications Commission
estimates that millions of these wireless transmitters will be built in our rights-of-way, directly in front of our
homes. 5G will add to — not replace — our current wireless technology: 5G will not only utilize current 3G
and 4G wireless frequencies already in use but also add higher frequency — submillimeter and millimeter
waves — in order to transmit data at superfast speeds. Communities should not be stripped of their right to
make decisions about this new technology. ‘Streamlining’ means almost automatic approval. Public notice
and public hearings should not be eliminated. 

Scientists worldwide are calling for a halt to the 5G Roll-out: Over 200 scientists and doctors issued a
declaration calling for a moratorium on the increase of 5G cell antennas citing human health effects and
impacts to wildlife, especially birds and bees. 



Cumulative daily radiation exposure poses serious public health risks: Peer reviewed, published science
indicates that exposures to wireless radiation can increase cancer risk, alter brain development and damage
sperm. Most people are unaware that wireless technology was never tested for long-term safety, that children
are more vulnerable and that the accumulated scientific evidence shows harm. 

5G Frequencies are absorbed into the skin. Physicians found that higher millimeter frequencies intended for
5G use are preferentially absorbed into the sweat ducts at much higher rates than other organ tissues and
are absorbed more than lower frequencies. 5G frequencies are used as weapons by the Department of
Defense and have the capacity to cause severe skin, ear, and eye damage. The landmark US Toxicology
Program study found clear evidence of cancer and DNA damage in rats from wireless radio frequencies and
that was from earlier 2G and 3G technologies. Other studies found wireless radiation associated with
damage to human blood, neurological and neuropsychological effects endocrine and hormonal damage,
tumors, visual and hearing disturbances, many chronic diseases and infertility. Microwave sickness is no
longer just experienced by people who work with radar. Symptoms include burning sensations, tingling in
face and hands, dryness of mucous membranes, swelling of ears, throat, nose and sinuses, concentration and
memory problems, headaches, nausea, teeth and jaw pain, muscle and joint aches, depression and sleep
issues. 

Studies show property values drop up to 20% on homes near cell towers. Would you buy a home with a mini
cell tower in the yard? 

Microwave antennas in front yards present several worker and public safety issues: Unions have already filed
comments that workers were injured, unaware they were working near transmitting antennas. How will
HVAC workers, window washers, and tree cutters be protected? The heavy large equipment cabinets
mounted on poles along our sidewalks also present new hazards. Cars run into utility poles, often, what
then? 

Fiber to the premises is the safe alternative: Worldwide, many regions are investing in wired fiberoptic
connections, which are safer, faster, more reliable, provide greater capacity, and are more cyber-secure. 

Over 46 cities are suing the FCC for pre-empting local control over placement and reduced payment for use
of public rights of way for 5G small cell towers. The case is now in the 9th Circuit Court of Appeals. There is
also a case exposing and prosecuting a vast financial scandal behind 5G promoters for illegally using
publicly funded fiber. City Councils and public pushback across the country are either rejecting small cell
applications that do not meet their criteria or refusing to adopt ordinances that do not protect public health
and the public rights of way. 

The NH 5G Commission to study the health and environmental impact of 5G has a report due out in
November 2020 and current lawsuits challenging the FCC order to strip cities of their rights to protect the
public welfare will be heard in 2020. I urge the Council to delay any action on this Ordinance and
applications for 5G small cells until further guidance is provided by the Commission and the Courts. 

If the Council votes to approve an Ordinance at this time I urge the Council to incorporate into the ordinance
the August 2019 DC Circuit Court of Appeals decision requiring that all small cell applications be reviewed
and approved under the National Environmental Policy and Historic Preservation Acts. It would also be
prudent to allow for revision and recession of any Ordinance as the legal landscape changes. 

In the spirit of Healthy Monadnock I also urge the Council if it adopts this Ordinance allowing small cells,
that they only be placed far away from residences, schools, daycare centers, and hospitals. Some cities in
California have required distances between small cells of up to 1500 feet for aesthetic reasons and also
require evidence of need, including demonstration that existing facilities do not provide adequate coverage



and/or adequate capacity to the area. 

I have expressed no matter of mere concern but solely matters of substance, fact and law. Everything stated
here is documented herein. Thank you.” 

Councilor Greenwald asked The City Attorney, how much latitude does the City Council really have in dealing
with this matter? He continued that his understanding is that the FCC says 5G will be [approved] if requested.
Can the City Council really stop it? 

The City Attorney replied that right now the FCC order is in place. He continued that as was pointed out, there
is litigation with respect to the order, initiated in a number of federal jurisdictions around the country, now
consolidated in the 9th Circuit Court of Appeal. The order is not subject to an injunctive action from the courts,
saying “You don’t have to do this until we’ve decided as a court what we’re going to allow the FCC to do or
not do.” So technically, the order is in place. Oral arguments are scheduled in the 9th Circuit for February 10,
and they will see what happens with that, but right now the order is in place. The City Council has a lot of
latitude with respect to what it wants to do, either with the ordinance or with not adopting any ordinance, but
staff is saying that not doing anything is not the recommendation they are making to the City Council. The
problem becomes clear if an application comes in and the City has not put some parameters around the
application process, where these can be sited, what the aesthetics are, and so on and so forth. If the City says
“no” or has no process, the applicant can decide to present a proposal to the Federal District Court about how
they want to site the small cell facilities and that takes the control of the City away. 

The City Attorney continued that at a previous meeting his comments were slightly misconstrued. Staff is not
suggesting that RF (radiofrequency radiation) issues are not important and should not be considered. City staff
does not have the expertise to make a decision with respect to the health effects of RF radiation. If the Council
wants to explore that issue, it would be necessary to get expert advice. Also, as pointed out, there is a study
commission at the state level to look at the health effects, but its report will not be out until [November] 2020.
The suggestion was made to craft the ordinance in such a way as to provide some leeway to the City in the
event that A) the FCC Small Cell Order is overturned by the Federal District Court, to have language saying “If
that happens, we’re out,” or B) if there will be substantive changes later on, that the ordinance says that the
changes necessary from the City’s perspective be retroactive, trying to deal with the grandfathering question that
has come up. 

The City Attorney concluded that the short answer to Councilor Greenwald’s question is: they obviously are
not going to do anything tonight, since this is being placed on more time, but they will be going into more detail
and the Council will be hearing the suggestion from City staff that having some ordinance in this context is
better than having nothing, so the Federal District Court does not decide what the City should do or not do. 

Through Chair Bosley, Councilor Jones asked Lori Schreier to repeat the full name of a national environmental
policy she referenced, which he was only able to write down a portion of. Ms. Schreier replied that all of the
information is in the packet she provided, and it is the National Environmental Policy Act (NEPA). 

Councilor Jones thanked Ms. Schreier for referencing Healthy Monadnock. He stated that the City is a partner.
Chair Bosley asked if anyone else from the public wished to speak, and recognized Bradford Hutchinson, of
305 Marlboro Street.
Mr. Hutchinson stated that he is glad he came tonight, because this is an issue he has been reading a lot about,
from many sources online. He continued that he is concerned by what he hears from people, such as the
information Ms. Schreier gave. He cannot speak to the technical details, but in general, he recognizes some of
the court cases Ms. Schreier was talking about. There is a lot happening very quickly. There are a lot of players,
and billions or trillions of dollars “chomping at the bit to ram 5G down our throats whether we like it or not,
with zero testing.” He continued that he has an old flip phone with 3G, or third generation technology. But what
people have right now is 4G and it works just fine. People do not really need 5G. They want to push 5G



through as fast as they can so they can connect every single device on the planet in real time. People’s current
phones would then be microphones and used in real time to track them. That is just the beginning. He continued
that he wants to be careful, because some of what he reads from some sources is alarmist and he does not
know how valid it is because he is not an electrical engineer.
Mr. Hutchinson continued that The City Attorney mentioned RF. He studied World War II history, and that
time saw an explosion in technology – radar, microwave, high energy radio, and more that was brand new - and
it was needed for the war so it was rammed through. What was suppressed were the many workers injured and
killed by the radiation by the equipment because no one knew what they were doing. It was so new. No one
could have foreseen the incidents because the technology was getting pushed through so quickly and no one
was listening to the doctors trying to set limits. That is what he sees now. People do not know enough about
5G, and so much is happening so fast. He heard that January 23 at the Keene Public Library the Monadnock
Progressive Alliance is having a free showing of the film “Generation Zap.” That film is available online, too.
He continued that late last year he saw something about this ordinance going in with some instruction for not
looking at the health effects. That is wrong. They have to look at the health effects. He suggests to the City
Council and staff that they use a division of labor type approach – for example, ask the City Attorney’s Office
to look at the legal challenges and issues. They need to have good questions so they can get good answers. He
was encouraged by Councilor Jones’s questions. Why this is important is: a couple years ago he was at a City
Council meeting when a telecommunications company wanted to put a tower in a cupola at Keene State College
and one or two more in the city, for 4G communications. After the meeting he spoke with the man who brought
the proposal from the company, which the City Council approved, and asked, “Is this 5G compatible, and is it
part of the rollout?” The man did not know and could not answer the question. This was a person from the
company putting in the tower. So what he is seeing is that the industry does not want people to ask questions.
Mr. Hutchinson continued that there are some people who do not really understand the technology and they are
alarmist. They have to be careful of that, too. The middle ground is: they need more information. What about
having an ad hoc committee of Councilors? Mayor Hansel might want to create an ad hoc 5G study committee.
He suggests they move with deliberate speed but no undue haste to ask questions and understand the answers.
It should have an educational component, learning the acronyms, language, and technical aspects. A division of
labor approach would be to have, for example, The City Attorney’s Office look at the legal aspects, and
someone connected to Cheshire Medical Center look into the health aspects, and someone from the Public
Works Department look into siting, and so on and so forth. Regarding the siting of small cell facilities and
“camouflage,” near the Colonial Theatre is a big electrical panel covered in photo-realistic brick that matches the
brick behind it; if you take a few steps back, it just looks like a brick wall. That is the kind of thing needed in
Keene.
Councilor Bosley thanked Mr. Hutchinson for his comments. She stated that some of the intention of this
ordinance is to purposefully integrate small cell facilities into the community without it being an eyesore; that is a
big reason staff is looking into this. The way it sits now, the City has no control. If a company brought the City
Council a proposal, the City has no control over the design, spacing, size, structure, and so on and so forth.
Without any ordinance, they do not have any way to deny the application. But through this process, which
includes taking information from citizens, they can begin creating situations like Mr. Hutchinson is talking
about. 
Chair Bosley asked for further comments from the public. Hearing none, she asked for a motion.
Councilor Greenwald made the following motion, which was seconded by Councilor Johnsen.
On a vote of 5-0, the Planning, Licenses, and Development Committee placed Ordinance O-2019-18 on more
time.
Councilor Jones made the following motion, which was seconded by Councilor Greenwald.
On a vote of 5-0, the Planning, Licenses, and Development Committee recommended a full public hearing
before the City Council to be set by the Mayor.
Councilor Greenwald asked if only Keene residents can speak at the public hearing. The City Attorney replied
that anyone can speak.



City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

January 9, 2020

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee

ITEM: D.3.

SUBJECT: Acceptance of Donations – Parks, Recreation and Facilities

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council January 16, 2020.
Voted unanimously to carry out the intent of the report.

RECOMMENDATION:
On 5-0 vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends that the City Manager be
authorized to do all things necessary to accept a donation of $500.00 and that the money is used for the
Recreation Department scholarship fund.

BACKGROUND:
Parks, Recreation and Facilities Director Andrew Bohannon and Recreation Programmer Brianne Rafford-
Varley addressed the Committee. Ms. Rafford-Varley stated this $500 donation is because of numerous new
events the Recreation Department organized this year such as a glow party, breakfast with Santa free, paint night
and these events were all free to the public but some had suggested donation options as well as snacks sold at
events. 

Councilor Remy made the following motion which was seconded by Councilor Clark. 

On 5-0 vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends that the City Manager be
authorized to do all things necessary to accept a donation of $500.00 and that the money is used for the
Recreation Department scholarship fund. 



City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

January 9, 2020

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee

ITEM: D.4.

SUBJECT: Acceptance of Funds from Cheshire County – Youth Services

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council January 16, 2020.
Voted unanimously to carry out the intent of the report.

RECOMMENDATION:
On 5-0 vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends that the City Manager be
authorized to do all things necessary to accept $23,100.00 and to administer the funds provided by Cheshire
County for Youth Service programs.

BACKGROUND:
Parks Recreation and Facilities Director Andrew Bohannon Services and Youth Services Manager Dimitria
Kirby addressed the Committee next. Ms. Kirby stated her department has two programs that not only serve
Keene but also surrounding towns; the Intervention Program that addresses problematic adolescent behavior
and the Diversion Program for first time youth offenders. 

Councilor Hooper asked whether this was an annual amount. Mr. Bohannon answered in the affirmative.
Councilor Ormerod asked how effective these programs were – the impact that has been seen. Ms. Kirby
stated the local program is part of the Statewide network. Studies are done every three years, the most recent
information received is that it was 95% effective overall - 95 cases graduated the program successfully. 

The Chair asked Mr. Bohannon to explain is funding is dispersed in the budget. Mr. Bohannon explained the
County funds help pay for the Youth Services Manager to help her travel outside of Keene. 

Councilor Clark made the following motion which was seconded by Councilor Hooper. 

On 5-0 vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends that the City Manager be
authorized to do all things necessary to accept $23,100.00 and to administer the funds provided by Cheshire
County for Youth Service programs.



City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

January 9, 2020

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee

ITEM: D.5.

SUBJECT: Professional Services Contract for Airport Market Study – Asst. City Manager/IT Director

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council January 16, 2020.
Voted with one opposed to carry out the intent of the report.

RECOMMENDATION:
On 5-0 vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends that the City Manager be
authorized to do all things necessary to negotiate and execute a professional services contract with Crawford,
Murphy, & Tilly, Inc. for the development of a commercial service market study for the Keene Dillant-Hopkins
Airport or in the absence of reaching an agreement to negotiate and execute an agreement with Volaire.

BACKGROUND:
Asst. City Manager/IT Director, Rebecca Landry stated this Airport Market Study is a study the Airport has
been looking forward to since last year. This was an item included in the Airport budget last year. She explained
this study is to determine if commercial airlines are a good idea for the airport and what interest the city could
garner from any commercial airlines to use the airport. 

Ms. Landry stated the city issued an RFP and received five responses. A team of four people looked over the
proposals and there were two clear winners who stood out as being able to meet the expectations. The team in
the end chose Crawford, Murphy, & Tilly, Inc. (CMT) who went above and beyond and thought of ideas the
team did not think of. Their proposal also came at or under the airport’s budget. 

Ms. Landry noted staff would like to recommend the committee authorize the Manager to negotiate and execute
a contract with CMT. She further stated this Memo was written prior to Christmas, since that time the city has
made an offer to the new Airport Manager who has accepted the city’s offer. The Airport Manager has worked
in the past with the runner up – Volair, who is also a strong candidate and asked the committee to add language
at the end of the proposed motion for the Manager to negotiate with Volair should negations fail with CMT. 

Councilor Clark asked what the expected term was. Ms. Landry stated it should take about six months at the
most. 

Councilor Hooper asked how the consultant would move the study forward. Ms. Landry stated the consultant
will be working with city management as well as local business leaders to determine how their customers and
employees travel; there will be a number of reports and a final report forwarded to the Manager. 



Councilor Ormerod asked whether the consultant will have autonomy on design parameters or whether the
parameters were already set. Ms. Landry stated the consultant will be designing their own parameters. The
required data for this study is not easy to come by it is obtained from purchasing records, social media records,
travel and tourism records etc. 

The Councilor asked whether the new Airport Director would add more value in his new position or if he needs
more time to weigh in. Ms. Landry stated his start date is early February and this item going through the
Council process will take as long as the Airport Director’s start date. 

Chair Powers explained the funding for this project was approved and was placed in the budget last year. Once
the city went through the RFP process, City staff established a committee to review the RFP’s and in some
cases a recommendation does not come forward and the process needs to start over. Once the Manager
eventually approves the recommendation, the item comes before the Finance Committee for their approval and
to be forwarded to the City Council. 

Mr. Bradford Hutchinson of Marlboro Street addressed the Committee. Mr. Hutchinson talked about a
conversation he had had with a pilot who was flying his private plane out of the airport – he reported the
positive things this individual had to say about the airport. The only suggestion he had was to be able to have
access to rental cars at the airport 

Councilor Hooper made the following motion which was seconded by Councilor Ormerod. 

On 5-0 vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends that the City Manager be
authorized to do all things necessary to negotiate and execute a professional services contract with Crawford,
Murphy, & Tilly, Inc. for the development of a commercial service market study for the Keene Dillant-Hopkins
Airport, and in the absence of reaching an agreement to negotiate and execute an agreement with Volaire. 



City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

12/23/2019

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Will Schoefmann on Behalf of Bicycle Pedestrian Path Advisory Committee

THROUGH: Patricia A. Little, City Clerk

ITEM: G.1.

SUBJECT: Resignation - David Souther - Bicycle Pedestrian Path Advisory Committee

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council January 16, 2020.
Voted unanimously to accept the resignation with regret and appreciation for service.

RECOMMENDATION:
Accept the Resignation Letter from David Souther, Member of the Bicycle Pedestrian Path Advisory
Committee.

ATTACHMENTS:
Description
Resignation Souther

BACKGROUND:
David Souther served as an alternate member for the past year and a half and was recently appointed to fill a full
member slot vacated unexpectedly by Thom Little. David respectfully submits his resignation and thanks the
Mayor and Council for the opportunity to serve the community. 
(please see attached email)





External Communication
Transmittal Form

December 31, 2019

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Andy Bohannon, Parks, Recreation and Facilities Director

THROUGH: Elizabeth A. Dragon, City Manager

ITEM: G.2.

SUBJECT: Resignation - Pam Knight - Human Rights Committee

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council January 16, 2020.
Voted unanimously to accept the resignation with regret and appreciation for service.

RECOMMENDATION:
Accept the resignation of Pam Knight from the Human Rights Committee with regret and gratitude. 

ATTACHMENTS:
Description
Knight Resignation

BACKGROUND:
Pam Knight has submitted her resignation from the Human Rights Committee, effective December 31, 2019.
Pam has been a member since January 2019. 





City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

January 3, 2020

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Mari Brunner, on Behalf of the Energy and Climate Committee

THROUGH: Patricia A. Little, City Clerk

ITEM: G.3.

SUBJECT: Resignation – Chris Brehme – Energy and Climate Committee

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council January 16, 2020.
Voted unanimously to accept the resignation with regret and appreciation for service.

RECOMMENDATION:
To accept the Resignation of Chris Brehme, Member of the Energy and Climate Committee.

ATTACHMENTS:
Description
Brehm Resignation

BACKGROUND:
Chris Brehme has served as a regular member of the Energy and Climate Committee for the past three years.
Chris respectfully submits his resignation and thanks the Mayor and Council for the opportunity to serve the
community. (please see attached email)



From: Brehme, Christopher
To: Mari Brunner
Cc: Ann Shedd
Subject: ECC term
Date: Thursday, January 2, 2020 8:48:53 PM

Hi Mari,
 
I hope you had an enjoyable holiday season.  I’m writing to let you know I need to withdraw from the
Energy and Climate Committee.  I enjoyed serving the past three years, but I feel like I need to focus
on fewer things going forward.  Given that Cary Gaunt is now on board, I feel like the Keene State
representation is in great hands.  I’m happy to help the committee in other ways, especially via
student projects.
 
Best regards,
 
Chris
 
Christopher Brehme, PhD
Professor of Geography and Chair,
Department of Geography, Outdoor Recreation, and Planning
Keene State College
Keene, NH USA  03435-2001
 

mailto:mbrunner@ci.keene.nh.us


City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

January 10, 2020

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Mari Brunner on Behalf of the Historic District Commission

THROUGH: Patricia A. Little, City Clerk

ITEM: G.4.

SUBJECT: Resignation – Paul Cooper – Historic District Commission

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council January 16, 2020.
Voted unanimously to accept the resignation with regret and appreciation for service.

RECOMMENDATION:
To accept the Resignation of Paul Cooper, Alternate Member of the Historic District Commission.

ATTACHMENTS:
Description
Cooper Resignation

BACKGROUND:
Paul Cooper is currently listed as an “Alternate Member” of the Historic District Commission. In a
correspondence with staff dated January 2, 2020, Paul noted that he no longer lives in Keene and respectfully
submits his resignation (please see attached email).



From: Paul Cooper
To: Mari Brunner
Subject: Re: Keene Historic District Commission - Alternate position
Date: Thursday, January 2, 2020 12:00:32 PM

Hi Mari 
I moved to Portland Maine a couple of years ago so I’m probably a poor candidate as an
alternative member of the historic district commission. 

Sorry

Paul
Sent from my iPhone

On Jan 2, 2020, at 11:45 AM, Mari Brunner <mbrunner@ci.keene.nh.us> wrote:

﻿
Hello Paul,
 
I’m reaching out to you on behalf of the Historic District Commission for the City of
Keene. We have you listed as an alternate member for the Board. Are you still
interested in serving as an alternate for the upcoming year? If so, could you please
share the best phone number to reach you?
 
As the staff liaison, I occasionally reach out to alternates if they are needed to make
quorum. I would only reach out to you if / when you are needed (unless you would like
me to include you on my regular communications with the HDC).
 
Thank you, and Happy New Year!
 
Mari
 
Mari Brunner, Planner
(603) 352-5440
mbrunner@ci.keene.nh.us
 
City of Keene Community Development Department
City Hall, Fourth Floor
3 Washington Street
Keene, NH 03431
 
 

CONFIDENTIALITY NOTICE
The information contained in this electronic message and any attachments
to this message are intended for the exclusive use of the addressee(s) and
may contain confidential, privileged or exempt information in accordance with

mailto:mbrunner@ci.keene.nh.us
mailto:mbrunner@ci.keene.nh.us


NH RSA 91-A and other applicable laws or regulations. If you are not the
intended recipient, please reply to the City of Keene sender or notify the
City of Keene immediately at (603) 357-9802 and delete or destroy all copies
of this message and any attachments. Any unauthorized use, disclosure, or
distribution of this message and any attachments is strictly prohibited. Thank
you for your assistance.



City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

January 7, 2020

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Eric Swope, Industrial Pretreatment Coordinator, Tom Moran, Assistant Public Works Director

THROUGH: Elizabeth Dragon, City Manager, Kürt Blomquist, Public Works Director/Emergency
Management Director

ITEM: I.1.

SUBJECT: Sewer Service and Industrial Pretreatment

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council January 16, 2020.
Referred to the Municipal Services, Facilities and Infrastructure Committee.

RECOMMENDATION:
Recommend that Ordinance O-2020-01 be submitted to the Municipal Services, Facilities and Infrastructure
Committee for their review and recommendation.

ATTACHMENTS:
Description
Ordinance O-2020-01

BACKGROUND:
On August 2, 2019 the NH Department of Environmental Services (NHDES) conducted a compliance
inspection of the City of Keene’s Industrial Pretreatment Program (IPP).  Findings indicted that “…overall the
IPP is properly structured and implemented.”  NHDES did find two items that must be addressed by the IPP:

1.      The State of NH’s Industrial Pretreatment Rule, Env-Wq 305.04(f)(2) requires a municipal Sewer
Use Ordinance  (SUO) to stipulate that records of an Industrial User(IU) relating to pretreatment must
be maintained by the IU for at least 5 years.  Section 98-427 of the Keene City Code requires that these
records be maintained for a minimum of three years.
2.      The control mechanism used for regulating industrial discharge is referred to as, Industrial
Discharge Agreement (IDA) in the Keene City Code.  NHDES noted that the term “Agreement”
implies a form of contract between the two parties rather than a set of mandatory requirements imposed
by the IPP.  The Keene City Attorney had previously expressed the same concern.

Both of these items were addressed as part of a more comprehensive set of proposed changes to the City
Code that the City submitted to the US Environmental Protection Agency in 2008 for approval.  Thus far, the
City has not received comment nor approval of the proposed changes.  NHDES is requiring that the City move
forward on these two minor changes rather than continue waiting for a response from EPA.
Staff recommends the City Council approve Ordinance O-2020-01, which will be submitted to the United
States Environmental Protection Agenda (USEPA) for approval.
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In City Council January 16, 2020.
Referred to the Municipal Services,
Facilities and Infrastructure Committee.
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City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

January 16, 2020

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Beth Fox, ACM/Human Resources Director

THROUGH: Elizabeth A. Dragon, City Manager

ITEM: K.1.

SUBJECT: In Appreciation of Charles Russell Harris Upon His Retirement

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council January 16, 2020.
Voted unanimously for the adoption or Resolution R-2020-02.

RECOMMENDATION:
That Resolution R-2020-02 be adopted by the City Council.

ATTACHMENTS:
Description
Resolution R-2020-02

BACKGROUND:
Mr. Harris retired from the Keene Fire Department effective December 31, 2019, with over 35 years of service.
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